VAN COMMUNITY COUNCIL MINUTES, 17TH JANAURY, 2019.


	VAN COMMUNITY COUNCIL

CYNGOR CYMUNED Y FAN

	

	    Chair
	Councillor  Barbara Jones,
	Clerk/R.F.O. 
	John Dilworth

	Vice-Chair
	Councillor Tony Graham.
	
	


Minutes,

Council Meeting,

Thursday, 17th January, 2019,

Van Community Centre.

	Present:
	Councillors
	Fay Gay,

Norma Graham,

Tony Graham,
Barbara Jones,
Sheila Jones,

John Leek,

Pam Nelder,

Linda Williams.

	
	
	

	In attendance
	Clerk/RFO
	John Dilworth.

	
	Gwent Police
	CSO Sarah Mey.


	

	Public, any issues, and limited to ten minutes. 

	Clerk’s advice, Arnold Baker, 9th Edition on Access to Council Meetings states:

“Many local councils set aside a period when the public can ask questions or even make statements. This is an excellent practice as long as the period is defined, and is clearly understood that the public must not take part at any other time.” 

It is not a public meeting but a council meeting and legally constituted to discuss published business.

No member of the public were present.


	127/19
	To receive apologies and whether to approve the reason for absence.

	
	

	
	There were apologies received from the following Council members, Cllrs Sheila Newbury (dispensation) and Jayne Keable (dispensation) and reasons for absence were approved.

The Chair, reported the apologies of Cllr Tony Graham, Vice-Chair, who would be joining the meeting later.

	
	

	128/19
	Declarations of interests. To receive disclosures of personal interests from Members in accordance with the Code of Conduct (Note: Members are requested to give written notice of the item number and subject matters that their interest relates to and signify the nature of the personal interest).
Chair read out the following statement. 
Members are referred to, and shall observe, the provisions of the Van Council's Code of Conduct. If a Councillor has a Disclosable Prejudicial Interest he/she must, unless a dispensation has been granted, withdraw from the meeting room and take no part in the discussion or vote and it shall be incumbent upon members who know of that interest to disclose it to the meeting and if another member present believes that there may be a conflict of interest with another member(s) present they should notify the meeting of this fact. This in order that the potential interest is clarified before the meeting proceeds.

	
	


	
	Clerk/RFO declared interests in the following items Clerk/RFOs Barring and NJC pay award and left the meeting and the room

	
	

	129/19
	Police matters.

	
	

	
	The Clerk/RFO circulated copies made of the Police Report, i.e. as reproduced and CSO Sarah Mey took members through the report:

	
	“Crimes (last 28 days) – 10

Criminal damage – 9

Theft - 1

Successful vehicle operation done in WICKS in Caerphilly in November
56 Vehicles escorted to site location for the duration of the day

22 Tors issued for various offences (no insurance, no licence, dangerous condition number of passengers, dangerous condition mechanical defect, number plate offences, Mot, tyres)

11 vehicle seized for Section 165 No insurance or driving licence

3 vehicle seized for no valid tax

1 vehicle seized due to its dangerous condition

28 Immediate prohibitions issues by DVSA (VOSA) (vehicles seized at location by VOSA until defects rectified)

18 Delayed prohibitions issued by DVSA (VOSA)

2 Overloading prohibition issued and drivers reported

1 company being investigated by DVSA for no operator’s licence

3 Scrap metal collectors reported for no records

38 intel logs created and submitted on Niche at scene

Bike Maintenance – this will be the spring project and engagement with the Youths in Lansbury.

We are still holding the residents meeting once a month. The next will be Monday 28th January

Intergeneration club at St James Primary is on 24th January at 2.30pm – 3.15pm.  If councillors would like to join us for the engagement, please contact me via email or phone to arrange a place. 

The NET team are still carrying out successful drug warrants in Lansbury Park, most recently an address in Buxton Court.

The New ASB Coordinator, Emily O’Connor will be working with us and looking at individual addresses for possible closures in relation to ASB issues. We hope to make use of this in support of our Ward Priority in combating ASB issues in Snowden and Buxton Court.

We have arranged 2 action days focusing on the St James Priority for 22nd February and 2nd March– Here we will be patrolling on Mass and speaking to residents with a high visibility Police presence around Snowden and Buxton Court.

Mini Police have all been recruited. I will be meeting with Mrs Dargie in the next couple of weeks to make a start on what engagement activities we will be doing. Any ideas are more than welcome.

Parent Network set up a meeting 14/01/2019 to discuss a summer activity for residents of the park. It appears the idea of doing a Carnival was most popular and they will be meeting again on 28th January to discuss further ideas. The idea is that they get children from the school and residents from the Park involved in creating costumes and doing a march through Lansbury Park ending at St James School for a similar Fun fair day to what they had last year. The idea has only just been brought to the table and any further ideas are welcome.

We have requested funding from the High Sherriff to go on a Foraging course. This is in the hopes of bringing some of the youths of Lansbury, Mornington and Porset Park into the wider community and showing them what else they can find on their door step.

CO303 Mey - 07464647476 sarah.mey@gwent.pnn.police.uk.”
A number of points were raised; Bike maintenance to start in September, issues at Buxton Court, Mini Police, Carnival and Fun Day.
The Chair, thanked CSO Sarah Mey who took he leave (child missing from one of the Courts).

	
	

	130/19
	To approve the minutes, Council Meeting, 15th November, 2018 (appendix 1). 

	
	

	
	The minutes were approved as an accurate record of the proceedings.

	
	

	131/19
	Matters arising.



	
	

	.2
	Minute 105/18 5.2 Flyer, Cllr John Leek (sharing this task from Cllr Barbara Jones, Chair).

	
	

	
	Cllr John Leek advised that progress is being made with a draft of the “Flyer.”

	
	

	.4
	To consider the following resolution for minute 109/18 and item 6.

"By virtue of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act, 1960, the press and public are excluded from discussions on the following item(s) on the basis that disclosure thereof would be prejudicial to the public interest by reason of the confidential nature of the business to be transacted." THE CLERK DECLARES HIS INTERESTS IN THE FOLLOWING ITEMS AND WILL LEAVE THE MEETING AND THE ROOM for the following two items (NJC pay award introduced in this part of the agenda, since the Clerk/RFO will be out of the room and the Clerk/RFO’s Barring issue). Clerk/RFO will leave the meeting and the room for the aforementioned two items; Barring and NJC pay award.

	
	

	
	It was resolved to approve the resolution and to exclude the press/public; NJC pay award and Clerk/RFO’s barring from St James Primary School.

	
	

	.6
	Minute 109/18 Clerk’s Barring by Mrs. Nikki Dargie, Head Teacher of St James Primary School. Chair, Cllr Barbara Jones or Vice-Chair, Tony Graham, action point. Still pending.

	
	

	.8

	To consider the implementation of the National Joint Council (NJC) for Local Government Services new pay spine resulting from the introduction of the Living Wage and scales which contrast the current scales and the corresponding new ones as of the 1st April, 2019. That the Clerk/RFO current scale of SCP 24 translates to the new spine scale (appendix 2).

	
	

	
	The Clerk/RFO declared an interest and left the meeting and the room.

On his return he was informed: Van Community Council will implement the National Joint Council (NJC) for Local Government Services new spine scales as of the 1st April, 2019, and he transfers to SCP 15

	
	

	132/19
	To receive the minutes of the Precept Setting meeting, 5th December, 2018 (appendix 3)

	
	

	
	The minutes were approved as an accurate record of the proceedings.

	
	

	133/19
	Matters arising.

	
	

	
	Minute 123/18 Purple Shoots Business Lending Ltd, whether to invite a representative to the February meeting of Council (appendix 4).

	
	

	
	The Chair, Cllr Barbara Jones, deferred this item with member’s approval till Cllr Tony Graham, Vice-Chair, arrives and has further information on the item.

	
	

	
	Cllr Tony Graham, Vice-Chair, joined the meeting, and the Chair, Cllr Barbara Jones invited him to address the item. Cllr Tony Graham, Vice-Chair pointed out that at the recent Precept Setting Meeting he raised the matter of inviting Mrs. Karen Davies, CEO of Purple Shoots Business Lending Ltd to a council meeting and connecting with Purple Shoots to finance people living in the Council area to start up small businesses. He pointed out that she received a business award and he thanked the Clerk/RFO for circulating the accounts and supporting documentation with the agenda and papers which provide information on Purple Shoots, however, he confessed that he had not gone through their accounts.
He assured members that Purple Shoots is regulated by the Financial Agency (FSCS) and he understood that it was not a profit making organization. (Note from the Clerk/RFO, the invested sum is protected but the interest is not).
He referred to an email from the RFO of BTC following members request that he contact BTC. He would pass onto the Clerk/RFO for members. BTC has a turnover of about one million pounds and their General Reserves are about £300,000. They resolved to invest £3,000 over three years and based their decision on their Investment Strategy reflecting the Welsh Assembly Guidance on investment, 2010 (Clerk/RFO has a copy of the guidance).
Cllr Tony Graham explained that in raising this matter Council could invest £500 to a £1,000 but he was not asking for a decision at this meeting.

Cllr John Leek pointed out that £1,000 investment in their overall turnover is a small amount, however, in reply Cllr Tony Graham stated that by investing in Purple Shoots council would be helping people to startup businesses and would apply to people living in the Community Council area. Cllr John Leek responded further that the Annual Percentage Rate (APR) charged by Purple Shoots is about 25% (web site states APR Represented by 98% aand assumed to be variable)).
The Chair, Cllr Barbara Jones, brought the Clerk/RFO in to the discussion who advised

The advice from OVW, dated the 3rd December, 2018: “…if the council does decide to invest with a Credit Union, this will need to be reflected in its Annual Investment Strategy. The council will need to consider what limits on such investments may be applied.”
They also say that the powers of Wellbeing provides the power for this council to invest in a Credit Union which applies to Purple Shoots.

Welsh Assembly Guidance on LG Investment, 2010 states:

“7. The guidance defines a prudent investment policy as one achieving first of all security…” that means protecting the sum of public money from loss.
He emphasized the need for scrutiny and ownership of council’s advice.

The Clerk/RFO stated that Van Community Council does not have an investment policy.

The Chair, Cllr Barbara Jones, put it to members that the CEO be invited to the March meeting to put the facts to members and Council can make “an informed decision,” which was approved.

	
	

	
	Minute 125/18 Carnival. Cllr John Leek, Chair, Events Committee, and it was reaffirmed that its (current) remit is the Carnival. The Chair of the Events Committee advised, a date has yet to be decided but will progress to a Committee meeting following the Trevelyan Court Residents Group meeting on Monday, 28th January, 2019. The date for the first meeting of the Committee will come out of that meeting.

	
	

	134/19
	Soup and Carols, 2018, Cllr Tony Graham, Vice-chair, to report.

	
	

	
	The Chair, Cllr Barbara Jones, deferred this item with member’s approval till Cllr Tony Graham, Vice-Chair, arrived.

	
	

	
	Cllr Tony Graham joined the meeting and following a discussion it was resolved not to proceed with the postponed Soup and Carols.

	
	

	135/19
	To receive a ten minute presentation and question from a representative of Fly Tipping Action Wales regarding the Mornington Meadows Project (meeting was held at Cole Court on Monday, 7th January, 2019, the Chair and Vice-Chair were notified as to their instructions during December Recess).

	
	

	
	The Clerk/RFO advised, the status of the project has not moved forward since they met interested groups and that if members would agree to defer the presentation to the February meeting. He referred to the briefing note setting out the timetable for the project and the River Clean-up day, Tuesday, 26th February, 2019.

It was resolved to defer the item to the February, 21st, meeting.

	
	

	136/19
	Correspondence.

	
	

	
	The Clerk/RFO circulated a list of correspondence in pursuant of the Clerk’s Specific responsibilities, correspondence:

“6.To receive correspondence and documents on behalf of the Council and to deal with the correspondence or documents or bring such items to the attention of the Council.  To issue correspondence as a result of instructions of, or the known policy of the Council.”

Correspondence in bold are important.

	i
	√
Letter, 15th November, 2018, The Pension Regulator, employees up to the age of 74 and earning between £503 and £833 per month are eligible. Council decision whether service gratuity or pension. Referred by the Chair/Employment Committee to the Committee and the Clerk/RFO’s cooperation was sought in providing the Committee with two options and costings; service gratuity and pension (opt back in).

	
	

	ii
	Email, 16th November, 2018, OVW regarding the current Chair’s name.  One Voice Wales (OVW) is only indemnified to give advice to either the Clerk or the Chair of the Council. The Clerk/RFO has provided the Chair’s name and contact details to OVW.


	
	

	iii
	√Email, 16th November, 2018, Cllr Barbara Jones, Chair, confirmed that the letter (Plastic Free Community) was delivered “…County Borough.” (No acknowledgement from CCBC). Noted.

	
	


	iiii
	Notification 20th November, 2018, agenda and papers, Caerphilly Town Centre Management Group, 27th November, 2018. Noted.


	
	


	v
	Email, 23rd November, 2018, Cllr Tony Graham, Vice-Chair, “…Just to confirm that Norma will be arranging the food with Sheila (they have already had one conversation) and we will bring the non perishables to the Centre on 5th when we have our budget setting meeting. They will pick up the perishables (rolls etc.) which will be pre ordered on 7th.

However, there was one other issue I wanted to run past Councillors (I have copied in the Clerk for information purposes). We attended to judge the talent competition (‘The Next Big Thing’) at the Workmans Institute on Wednesday evening organised by Amanda Jones from the Caerphilly Parents Network (Amanda has funding to work on Lansbury hence this event with Sean Rees). I have to say I went with low expectations but we were really surprised at the quality of the performances and the level of ability on show. 

The winner was a wonderfully talented young lady (12 years old) called … who sang ‘I Dreamed a Dream’ and you could hear a pin drop and people were shocked at how good she was. Norma and I judged the event with a gentlemen called Dave from Caerphilly Arts Development. Linda was due to be a judge but arrived late as she mistakenly went to St James school first. We all unanimously agreed that she (Olivia) was the stand out winner and she brought a tear to the eyes of a number of individuals. 

I spoke with … and her parents afterwards and said that I would speak to my fellow Councillors to see whether we would invite her to sing two songs at the Soup & Carols (she apparently sings 'O Holy Night' superbly well according to her mother). I am quite sure Rio will not mind and my thinking is for Rio to sing half his set, Olivia to sing a couple of songs then Rio to finish off. 

What are your thoughts? I haven’t committed us but thought it was an idea to run past you and bring a little variety on the evening.

Let me know your thoughts and I will go back to Olivia’s mum to discuss. It would not cost us anything although I think we should probably offer something towards the family expenses?

I look forward to hearing from you.”

Cllr Sheila Jones responded (cc to the Clerk/RFO) who thought it was a “…good idea and fund the expenses for the family.” Noted.

	
	

	vi
	√Email, 23rd November, 2018, Development Officer, OVW, read: “…your email concerning member’s allowances.

The Independent Remuneration Panel in its report relating to the financial year 2018/19(see attached) stated in the introduction to the report that it "had received several enquiries during the consultation on the draft report regarding tax queries for Community and Town Councils. The question was raised whether the Panel could contact HMRC to see if they could receive a blanket dispensation for community councils. The Panel's reply was the issue is outside of the Panel's remit and it is therefore a matter for each individual councillor or community council to resolve their own tax issues".

Wales Audit Office have also confirmed that the allowances should be made through a PAYE system.

The Chief Executive of One Voice Wales is with the assistance of the Cabinet Secretary for Local Government & Public Services is trying to arrange for a meeting with a Tax Inspector because conversations held to date with HMRC representatives have not been successful. It is hoped that a Tax Inspector will be able to give a blanket dispensation for the £150 allowance.

Some Community and Town Councils have been paying the allowances through a payroll/PAYE system for some years and One Voice Wales recommends that this is the method used. The Clerk should advise Councillors to keep a record of the expenses incurred in the performance of their duties as they can be off set against the allowance. Any tax due will be deducted via the payroll system from the allowance being paid.

One Voice Wales does not provide payroll management training for Clerks this would be provided by the software provider.

We appreciate that this may mean additional work for the Clerk and possibly a change of payroll software alternatively some Councils such as Gelligaer CC use an external payroll provider.

As soon as any ruling is obtained from HMRC it will be circulated.

I hope this answers your questions.”

Clerk/RFO, it does not answer the Clerk/RFO’s questions and the current HMRC software is limited to nine employees. If the number on Payroll exceeds nine entries then either Payroll will have to be farmed out, with a cost or software purchased and training. All six members who received the remuneration have been advised and see item “E” in the “Clerk’s Report.” See Clerk/RFOs Report.

	
	

	vii
	Email, 29th November, 2018, Cllr Tony Graham, Vice-Chair, “…part of the budget setting discussions…starting conversation with an organization called Purple Shoots (www.purpleshoots.org)...ethical lending company…entered agreement with Barry Town Council who loaned the organisation some money…”

“…Carnival type event I met with two individuals from Caerphilly Arts Development (separately in my role with Mens Sheds Cymru) who are keen on partnering with us to organize an event for the Van Community area…” Noted.

	
	

	viii
	Email, 29th November, 2018, Cllr Tony Graham, Vice-Chair, “…been helpful to have let us know your concerns…no safeguarding issues”. In reply to Clerk/RFO’s email of the 28th November, 2018, advising having contacted Education no licence is required for the performance and if a video is placed “…on social media it will not offend the relevant legislation which refers to broadcasting.” Noted.


	
	

	viiii
	Notification 20th December, 2018, Community Health Council meeting, 2nd January, 2019.Noted.

	
	

	x
	Email, 3rd December, 2018, Development Officer, OVW…spoken with Paul Egan who is OVW liaison with WAO and Paul says that he would be reluctant to ask WAO for its view on Barry TC's financial contribution to Purple Shoots as that is a matter for Barry TC.

What we could do is ask for advice from NALC for Van CC to ask if it would be within Van CC's powers to give a contribution towards a Social Enterprise Company such as Purple Shoots that gives loans to small businesses.

As you know Barry TC are relying on the powers available to Community & Town Councils to "invest" in Purple Shoots previous advice One Voice Wales received from WAO in reply to a question regarding a contribution to a Credit Union was as follows:-

The key principles for prudent management of investments, as set out in the guidance provided by the Welsh Government’s Guidance on Local Government Investments (April 2010) are that priority should be given, firstly, to the security of investments and, secondly, to their liquidity (Paragraph 4.2 of the formal guidance). The Guidance also states that, once proper levels of security and liquidity are determined, it may be reasonable to consider what yield can be obtained consistent with those priorities (Paragraph 7 of the informal commentary on the Guidance). 

A council should consider how any proposed investment in a Credit Union satisfies both of the key principles. For example:

(a)     Security: Is Credit Union covered by the Financial Services Compensation Scheme, under which the investments of members and corporate account savers are guaranteed up to £85,000?

(b)     Liquidity: What access will the council have to the deposit placed e.g. instant access? 

Once these issues have been considered, the council should then consider the yield. They could compare comparative interest rates available from high street banks etc and consider the impact of different returns.

Finally, if the council does decide to invest with a Credit Union, this will need to be reflected in its Annual Investment Strategy. The Council will need to consider what limits on such investments may be applied.

We would suggest that the WAO would offer similar advice if asked about an investment in a social enterprise such as Purple Shoots. 

It would also be our opinion that a Council could consider using the  Power of Well being that gives Community and Town Councils the power to do anything to promote the economic well being of the council's areas to invest in a social enterprise such as Purple Shoots. As you are aware the Power of Well being is subject to the limitations of Section 137 and the Council  would be the body to determine whether or not such benefit will accrue, and a decision by the Council could only be challenged on the ground that it was wholly unreasonable.

I hope this answers your question but if not and you would like specific advice for Van CC please come back to me and I'll seek advice from NALC.”

The Clerk/RFO as instructed by Council contacted the Development Officer asking her to refer the matter of advice to Nalc.
Noted.

	
	

	xi
	Email, 6th December, 2018, WAo report, “The maturity of local government in use of data.” WAo conscious a lot of data held by LG and could be utilized. Noted.

	
	

	xii
	√Email,  7th December, 2018, OVW, revised training schedule; Chairing Skills, Making Effective Grant Applications, Understanding the Law, Community/Place Planning, LG Finance, Community Engagement, Mediation & Conciliation, Information Management, Use of IT, Websites & Social Media, Devolution of Services, Community Engagement II, The Council Meeting Code of Conduct, Effective Staff Management, Wellbeing of Future Generations Act 2015 Sustainability, and Advance LG Finance.

Clerk/RFO will be attending in a personal capacity the Advanced LG Finance.


	
	

	xiii
	√Email, 10th December, 2018, Snr Env Project officer, Fly-tipping Action Wales/NRW, possibility of invitation to Council meeting to discuss the Mornington Meadows project. Clerk/RFO raised this at the Precept Setting meeting, 5th December, 2018. An invitation was reported to the officer and placed on the agenda for a ten minute presentation. Reported, minute 135/19.

	


	

	xiiii
	√Email, 11th December, 2018, Fly-tipping Action Wales/NRW, seeking clarification if Van Community Council would be part of the application process for the Mornington Meadows project. In reply to the Clerk/RFO’s question: “I understand that you want the Council to hold monies granted for the project and pay creditors?” In reply, the officer would provide the details in early January, however, these were not provided and a site was scheduled for the 7th January, 2019.  Further the officer indicated that there is not much to update council so attendance at the Council meeting and provided was deferred to a future meeting and the Clerk/RFO seeks member’s views on; invitation to future council meeting and the action plan. Presentation deferred.

	
	

	xv
	√Email, 20th December, 2018, Development Officer, OVW, Reply from Nalc on powers to invest/grant, Purple Shoots Business Lending Ltd:

"Thank you for the instructions received on 6 December 2018, with regards to contributions to an organisation.

I note that the organisation is a microfinance organisation, whilst running on a not for profit basis, will offer small loans to help local businesses. The Council have asked whether it could give a financial contribution to the organisation, and which power it could use. I think in this case the power to promote the economic well-being of the area could be used in this matter. Section 12 Local Government Act 2003 also provides the power for community councils to invest for any purposes relevant to its functions under any enactment; this would include the power to promote economic well-being within their area.

In its statutory guidance on the power of wellbeing, the Welsh Government has stated it considers that its use is subject to section 137 financial limits. Section 137 of the Local Government Act 1972 permits a limited total expenditure (subject to the statutory limit for 2018/ 2019 is £7.86 per elector). Councils should bear in mind that such grants are public money so they should give careful consideration to the intended recipients. And the council’s decision must be reasonable. I consider that this requires the council to take account of its “fiduciary duty” to electors; it must balance the interests of electors who have contributed to the council’s income against the interests of those who would benefit from the council’s decision to award a grant. As the Council will be aware, it is for them to decide whether any particular decision would be likely to satisfy the power of wellbeing criteria. 

For more information see LTN 31 – Section 137 of the Local Government Act 1972 attached". Clerk/RFO distributed hard copies to members and referred to it in his advice.

	
	

	xvi
	√Letter, 20th December, 2018, Head of Corporate Finance, CCBC, notification Band D equivalent at “1,641.44.” Precept to be advised by 1st February, 2019 but statutory date 28th February. Noted that CCBC informed of the precept amount for 2019/20.

	
	


	xvii
	√Letter, 27th December, 2018, BDO, external audit, year ending accounts, 31st March, 2018, attached report and copy provided to members. Attached to agenda and papers.

	
	

	xviii
	√Letter, 10th January, 2019, CCBC, Bye-laws, Land Drainage, 2019. Applies to watercourses and the unrestricted and increased flow of water in watercourses. Noted.

	
	

	xviiii
	√Email, Cllr Sheila Jones, 11th January, 2019, read: “Last night I went to monthly Unite Community Cardiff meeting. I spoke of the possibility of the Cardiff Branch members having a surgery in Van Community Centre to help residents of the community with concerns about Universal Credit .They are keen to do this. We have already had a street surgery in the town centre but one in the warm would be good at this time of year and also it is on the doorstep for residents. 

The secretary suggested that we have an event similar to one we had a couple of years ago in the centre that I had instigated.  As well as Unite Community we had Health and Wellbeing, United Welsh, local conservation group, Little Stars dance group, face painting, arts and crafts for children .We had around a hundred residents in attendance. 

 At the first boxing event I met several people from different groups in the area doing great things, as per my report. They may wish to be represented. It's possible that something similar has happened in the past. 

Please could the Community Council consider this at a meeting? Otherwise Unite Community would like to set up something on their own in the Community Centre as a one off advice surgery. I would like to ask members to give their support to whichever is decided.” 
Clerk/RFO advised raised in correspondence suggested agenda for the February meeting. 

The Clerk/RFO reminds members, High Court case of Longfield Parish Council v Wright (1918), business under discussion must be on the agenda.


The Chair, Cllr Barbara Jones, asked Cllr Sheila Jones to address the matter which she personally had great sympathy for. Cllr Sheila Jones pointed out that previously a street surgery had taken place in Caerphilly Town with advice being provided on Universal Credits (UC).  Cllr Sheila Jones emphasized that something should be organized to provide advice on UC close to this estate. She reminded members that a few years ago an information day was organized by several organizations at Van Centre and could be repeated (Van Community Council was not involved).

Cllr Barbara Jones pointed out that following the introduction of Universal Credits the rent debt (housing element of UC)  has gone up by fifty per cent and the over fifties Forum, which she Chair’s, could be involved with outside agencies taking up stalls to provide advice and promoting their services which may included Van Community Council. 

The Chair, Cllr Barbara Jones, asked members if they wanted a stall at the event, and all members supported with one abstention. Following a query from Cllr Sheila Jones, the Chair referred her to Tina McMahon, Community Regeneration Manager at Caerphilly County Borough Council.

Refreshments would be provided and the selection boxes purchased for Soup and Carols would be distributed and the food purchased used for refreshments. 

The discussion moved to dates from March to April, 2019.
Cllr Tony Graham, Vice-Chair, joined the meeting at 6.38pm.

	
	

	xx
	√Email, 8th January, 2019, Wedding, Family & Commercial Photography, new service ‘This-Is’ that has been setup to help promote the local high street, community and beauty spots in your area.

In this day and age of large out of town shopping centres with their huge 'mega' stores, no-one can deny that this has had a knock on effect on the local high street.  In turn these are suffering, small local businesses are suffering and invariably the local community is suffering as a result too.  There is still a huge need for local high streets, especially in small local communities, where there are transport issues, elderly or limited mobility people, or simply anyone who just wishes to have a 'wander down the high street' and with neighbourhood renewal becoming forefront in most councils agendas we have been looking at how to help.

As small business owners ourselves, we have been working on how to address this issue and have created a brand called 'This-Is' (www.this-is.org.uk) which has been designed to create and promote visually stimulating videos of both the local high streets and surrounding areas for each borough.  These videos will be a mixture of stills and video footage, taken from the ground and also from the air using our drone videography.  This enables us to showcase the area in a unique way with views people will not usually have seen their local area from before.

These will be used in a variety of ways:

1. To raise awareness of shops and businesses that are actually on people's doorsteps.

2. To help bring a sense of pride back into the local area.

3. To help attract new businesses to the area.

4. To help anyone visiting the area to know what is there before they come.

These videos will be hosted through social media, i.e. Facebook, YouTube etc.  In our very first pilot video, that we recently trialed in Blaina, we had over 8K views within 24hrs of it being uploaded!  And this was only shared on local social media groups!  Our long term aim is to build a social media presence for them all to be available nationally, so people from all over the UK can see and interact with them.  The local shops were delighted to take part in it and one also reported back that the day after it had 'gone live' she had several new customers visit her, as they simply did not know she was there before!  You can view the video here https://youtu.be/2Z-bQxo6qfY

We have recently produced a video for St Mellons & Trowbridge in Cardiff and this was more community based rather than businesses - https://youtu.be/yX5OImVXYlc

These are YOUR local high streets and areas and our aim is to help you to showcase these areas you can visit and businesses that you have on your doorstep.

I trust you will find this idea appealing and a way to boost morale in the area, please reply if you would like to discuss us creating a video for your area www.picturewales.com T: 07776 433936.” Noted.

	
	

	xxi
	√Email, 9th January, 2019, The Pension Regulator. The minimum amounts paid to staff pension employer’s contributions increase from 2% to 3% as of April, 2019. Noted, in the event that the Clerk/RFO opts in.

	
	

	xxii
	√Email, 14th January, 2019, FAW, read “Thanks very much for your email and for placing this on the agenda, it is much appreciated. Following on from the meeting on 7th, there is not much to update yourselves on at this current time.

As such, I wondered instead of me delivering a presentation and taking up your time, whether instead you could kindly discuss the proposed action plan I have attached with your fellow councillors? There is no firm agreement at present on what to place at the project site, but I could reschedule another meeting with yourselves once I have more information to discuss the project. Would that be ok? Really sorry for any inconvenience but hope you understand. 

Many thanks for your help with this John.” Noted, reason for deferral.


	
	

	xxiii
	Email, 16th January, 2019, for Councillor/Clerk, agenda and backing papers for the One Voice Wales RCT/Merthyr/Caerphilly area committee meeting, that will be held at 7pm on Wednesday the 30th January 2019, in the Maesycwmmer OAP Hall, The Crescent, Maesycwmmer. CF82 7QF. Forwarded to the Chair, Cllr Barbara Jones, who replied that she will attend.

	
	

	xxiiii
	Email, 16th January, 2019, Alzheimer’s Society Cymru conference 2019, 7th March, 2019, 9.30am-4.30pm, City Hall, Cardiff. Noted.

	
	

	xxv
	Email, 16th January, 2019, Cllr Norma Graham, food and selection boxes, Soup/Carols, 5th December, 2018.  Emailed on the 27th December, 2018 for figure. Amount payable £120.76 and receipts to follow at the Council meeting. Receipts provided and cheque raised for payment.


	
	

	xxvi
	√Email, 16th January, 2019, Mr. Mike Fisher, appointed auditor, 2018/19 accounts. Confirmed acceptance. Noted.


	
	

	137/19
	Planning.

	
	

	
	No planning applications since the last meeting.

	
	

	138/19
	Reports and local matters.

	
	

	
	No reports.

	
	

	139/19
	Clerk’s Report (appendix 5).

	
	

	
	The Clerk/RFO circulated hard copies of his report to members not on email and twenty-four hours previously emailed his report to Cllrs Barbara Jones, Chair, Tony Graham, Norma Graham, and John Leek.
Clerk/RFO took members through his report.


	A
	Clerk/RFO reports, storage of original deeds for the land at Van Terrace as transferred to Van Community Council.
	Clerk/RFO reports, Costley Solicitors will store the registration documents for Council, free of charge, however, there needs to be a formal decision for Council’s inventory. The inventory is part of the Annual Audit.

Members resolved to take up the offer of storing the Deeds at the Costley Solicitors office, Caerphilly free of charge. 

	
	
	

	B
	Clerk/RFO reports Walkabout, 19th November, 2018,  Dol yr Eos, Dol Fran, and Porset Brook. Actoion taken by the Clerk/RFO, removal of two double sofas in the Porset Brook and attendance at a meeting with UW, Fly Tipping Action Wales and Cllr Sheila Newbury. Cllr Sheila Jones attended the rescheduled Walkabout, 17th January, 2019, however, the Clerk/RFO was not in attendance due to pressure of work for the later council meeting.
	Clerk/RFO attended (no charge against the sixteen hours or mileage).

Cllrs Norma Graham and Sheila Jones attended.

Attended the meeting Tuesday, 20th November, Mornington Meadows Project.

Members noted the actions of the Clerk/RFO and a date for a future Walkabout to be advised.

	
	
	

	C
	Grant applications.
	Clerk/RFO reports further requests to the PFA, St James Primary School,  for receipts following Council’s grant of five hundred pounds (£500) made in July, 2018, for a Mud Kitchen which follows previous inquires. Now advised by the PFA that the Mud Kitchens are being made and they “…are awaiting the delivery of them…”

Members are asked to note that the Clerk/RFO awaits the receipts, after several inquiries and there has been a significant delay by the PFA to meet council’s grant conditions. In response to a point raised by Cllr Tony Graham the Clerk/RFO replied on their excuses; summer holidays, election of school committee, and ordering of the Mud Kitchen.
Member’s noted the receipts have not been provided.

	
	
	

	D
	Clerk/RFO reports, contacted by Sovereign Playground who wish to do a free quote on the former play area at Van Terrace and update.
	Clerk/RFO reports, no further developments.

No further action.

	
	
	

	E
	Members Remuneration.
	Clerk/RFO reports cheques with covering letter to six members who claimed the remuneration, 2018/19 (five have been presented) hand delivered on the 18th December, 2018, and the Clerk/RFO folds but to return on Council’s instructions on the matter:

“ Dear Councillor,

I enclose a cheque for one hundred and fifty pounds (£150), number 100389, which credit your bank account for members remuneration claimed by you for the current year and legally payable outside of payroll till the situation becomes clear. In so doing I draw your attention to the advice received from OVW i.e. as reproduced and also to retain receipts. I will report further on this matter at the next meeting of Van Community Council scheduled for Thursday, 17th January, 2019:

“The Independent Remuneration Panel in its report relating to the financial year 2018/19(see attached) stated in the introduction to the report that it "had received several enquiries during the consultation on the draft report regarding tax queries for Community and Town Councils. The question was raised whether the Panel could contact HMRC to see if they could receive a blanket dispensation for community councils. The Panel's reply was the issue is outside of the Panel's remit and it is therefore a matter for each individual councillor or community council to resolve their own tax issues".

Wales Audit Office have also confirmed that the allowances should be made through a PAYE system.

The Chief Executive of One Voice Wales is with the assistance of the Cabinet Secretary for Local Government & Public Services is trying to arrange for a meeting with a Tax Inspector because conversations held to date with HMRC representatives have not been successful. It is hoped that a Tax Inspector will be able to give a blanket dispensation for the £150 allowance.

Some Community and Town Councils have been paying the allowances through a payroll/PAYE system for some years and One Voice Wales recommends that this is the method used. The Clerk should advise Councillors to keep a record of the expenses incurred in the performance of their duties as they can be off set against the allowance. Any tax due will be deducted via the payroll system from the allowance being paid.

One Voice Wales does not provide payroll management training for Clerks this would be provided by the software provider.

We appreciate that this may mean additional work for the Clerk and possibly a change of payroll software alternatively some Councils such as Gelligaer CC use an external payroll provider.”

As soon as any ruling is obtained from HMRC it will be circulated.”

Till a decision is reached between OVW and HMRC it is not mandatory that the remuneration is processed through payroll but there is Self-Assessment.

In passing I find the last para of the OVW advice somewhat alarming for the following reasons:


Current Payroll software is free and produced by HMRC and can only be used up to nine employees.

If the numbers on payroll exceed nine then Council will have to purchase Sage Payroll which will incur a cost of possibly two hundred and sixty-eight pounds (£268) plus VAT and training, further cost. The costs go further since it is annually recurring to renew the license.

The other option is to farm out payroll with a cost implication.

I was once advised of the idiom:  “the devil is in the detail.”

The Chair, Cllr Barbara Jones, advised that she had made inquiries with her staff (one of which is a part-time employee with HMRC) and “members will not go to prison” over this. It is just a matter of setting up a “simple payroll system.”

	
	
	

	F
	Clerk reports that he is a members of SLCC and ALCC and membership has been renewed.
	Clerk/RFOI reports for member’s information.

	
	
	

	G
	Hard copies of agenda and papers and other documents/reports to members.
	Clerk/RFO reminds members that the following members receive hard copies; Cllrs Barbara Jones, Fay Gay, Sheila Newbury, Sheila Jones, Pam Nelder Linda Williams, and Jayne Keable and electronic copies; Cllrs Tony Graham, John Leek, Barbara Jones, and Norma Graham.

Seven out of the ten members receive hard copies = 70% paper.

Cllrs Barbara Jones, Chair, and Sheila Jones advised that they do not want hard copies.

Hard copies; Cllrs Linda Williams, Fay Gay, Pam Nelder, Sheila Newbury, and Jayne Keable.
Electronic; Cllrs Barbara Jones, Chair, Sheila Jones, Tony Graham, Vice-Chair, Norma Graham, and John Leek.


	140/19
	Finance.

	
	

	
	i.
	To consider payment of creditors (appendix 6.

	
	
	

	
	
	The list of credits was considered and the bills and invoices outlined be paid and cheques signed accordingly (A-M).


	A
	100386
	John Dilworth, Clerk/RFO’s net salary (less tax deductions to HMRC), 2018/19, month 9, including ex gratia payment of £500 net (£624.95 gross). 
	1,145.80

	
	
	
	

	B
	100387
	HMRC, tax due for months 7, 8, and 9.
	826.76

	
	
	
	

	C
	100388
	John Dilworth, expenses.
	

	
	
	Postage
	
	16.31
	

	
	
	Photocopying
	
	36.56
	

	
	
	Ink jet cartridges(2) 
	


	
	

	
	
	Stationary
	
	4.00
	

	
	
	Mileage (see breakdown)
	
	83.88
	

	
	Total claimed.
	
	140.75

	
	
	
	

	Journeys/breakdown:
	Charged at the HMRC rate of 45pence per mile.
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	1
	8th November, 2018
	Travelled to Trustmark @ Talbot Green and return, copying, agenda/papers (2.4 miles).
	1.11
	

	2
	8th November, 2018
	Travelled to Van and return, delivered agenda and papers 26 + 7 miles. Members from; Churchill Park, Rudry, Mornington Meadows and Van Road. The rain is held off, didn’t get wet.
	14.85
	

	3
	15th November, 2018
	Travelled to Trustmark @ Talbot Green and return, copying, correspondence list and Clerk’s Report 2.4 miles).
	1.11
	

	4
	15th November, 2018
	Travelled to Van and return, Council meeting (26 miles).
	11.70
	

	5
	20th November, 2018
	Travelled to Van and return, meeting UW, Fly Tipping Wales & Cllr Sheila Newbury.
	11.70
	

	6
	21st November, 2018
	Travelled to Ty Penallta and return, TCCLC/CCJLC meetings (35 miles).
	15.75
	

	7
	27th November, 2018
	Travelled to Trustmark @ Talbot Green and return, copying, agenda/papers (2.4 miles).
	1.11
	

	8
	28th November, 2018
	Travelled to Van and return, delivered agenda and papers (26 + 7 miles). Members from; Churchill Park, Rudry, Mornington Meadows and Van Road. Got wet.
	14.85
	

	9
	5th December, 2018
	Travelled to Van and return, Precept Setting meeting (26 miles).
	11.70
	


	D

	100389
	Cllr Fay Gay, member’s remuneration, 2018/19, payable to Mrs Fay Gay.
	150.00

	
	
	
	

	E
	100390
	Cllr Norma Graham, member’s remuneration, 2018/19, payable to Mrs Norma Graham.
	150.00

	
	
	
	

	F
	100391
	Cllr Sheila Jones, member’s remuneration, 2018/19, payable to Mrs Sheila Jones.
	150.00

	
	
	
	

	G
	100392
	Cllr Sheila Newbury, member’s remuneration, 2018/19, payable to Mrs Sheila Newbury.
	150.00

	
	
	
	

	H
	100393
	Cllr Linda Williams, member’s remuneration, 2018/19, payable to Mrs Linda Williams.
	150.00

	
	
	

	

	I
	100394
	Cllr Tony Graham, Vice Chair, member’s remuneration, 2018/19, payable to Mr. Tony Graham.
	150.00

	
	
	
	

	J
	100395
	Home Start Caerphilly Borough, grant.
	400.00

	
	
	
	

	K
	100396
	Mrs. Barbara Jones (Cllr), Chair, Council wreath, Remembrance Service (receipt to follow at Council meeting, 17th January, 2019).
	18.50

	
	
	
	

	L
	100397
	John Dilworth, Clerk/RFO’s net salary (less tax deductions to HMRC), 2018/19, month 10. 
	645.85

	M
	100398
	John Dilworth, expenses.
	

	
	
	Postage
	
	
	

	
	
	Photocopying
	
	11.00
	

	
	
	Ink jet cartridges(1) 
	


	30.00
	

	
	
	Stationary
	
	
	

	
	
	Mileage (see breakdown)
	
	12.81
	

	
	Total claimed.
	
	53.81


	Journeys/breakdown:
	Charged at the HMRC rate of 45pence per mile.
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	1
	12th December, 2018
	Travelled to Van and return, cheque signatories and delivered letters/cheques to 6 members claiming remuneration. Got wet (26 miles). 
	11.70
	

	2
	7th January, 2019
	Travelled to Trustmark @ Talbot Green and return, copying, Purple Shoots (2.4 miles).
	1.11
	


	N

	100399
	Wales Audit office, audit fee, 2017/18 (came in on the 14th January, and inserted following previous circulation of the list/creditors.
	345.90

	
	
	
	

	O
	100400
	Cllr Norma Graham, consumables, Soup/Carols payable to Mrs. Norma Graham (receipts to follow at Council meeting, 17th January, 2019).
	120.76


	
	
	

	
	ii.
	Accounts, 2018/19, bank reconciliation 1st January, 2019, (appendix 7a, 7b, & 7c). 

	
	
	

	
	
	Accounts (appendix 7a, 7b, and 7c) noted and confirmed

	
	
	

	
	iii.
	Grants and the legislative powers authorizing them.

	
	
	

	
	
	No grant applications received.

	
	
	

	
	vi.
	External Audit, year ended the 31st March, 2018. Minor issues raised (appendix 8:

	
	
	a
	Section 1 of the annual return does not add up to £1 (Clerk/RFO insert: rounding decimal point issue).

	
	
	
	The Clerk/RFO explained rounding omission and steps to be taken to remedy the matter for the 2018/19 return (rounding to ½ pound).

	
	
	b
	The Council (Van Community Council) have not completed the question on Part 2 concerning the obligation to pay a gratuity. The incorrect statement has not been crossed out and the authority have answered “No”…

“The Council does not appear to have fully considered its obligation in respect of gratuity payments…” (Clerk/RFO no decision on gratuity payment so obviously the answer is “No”.) BDO advice to seek legal advice from OVW whether to approve a service gratuity to the Clerk/RFO. Alternatively, in the absence of a service gratuity the Clerk/RFO will take up the option of a statutory pension with Council (3% employer payments amounting to £24.22 per month).

Advice to be taken on service gratuity for the Clerk/RFO (legal option of a pension).

	
	
	
	

	
	v.
	Council has received confirmation that the Group Accountant, CCBC, has noted the council’s precept for 2019 to 2020 precept.

	
	
	

	
	
	It was resolved to note.

	
	
	

	
	v.
	Cheque number 100382 payable to Rio Scibona for one hundred pounds (£100). The cheque to be cancelled and struck through.

	
	

	
	It was resolved to cancel the cheque and strike it through.

	
	

	141/19
	To consider an Easter Event.

	
	

	
	Cllr Pam Nelder (Chair of the Van Centre Management Committee) was asked if the Management Committee would organize  the Easter Event and Easter Bonnet. Council would underwrite it up to three hundred pounds (£300.00). Cllr Nelder agreed to put the proposal to the Management Committee and report back to council at the February the 21st meeting.

	
	

	142/19
	Special award for promoting the environment.

	
	

	
	It was resolved to defer.

	
	

	143/19
	To consider ownership and or transfer of the Defibrillator Cabinet following the Chair of the Management Committee discussions with the Centre Management Committee and the Defibrillator application by the Van Centre to the Wales Ambulance Services NHS Trust (WAST) (Deferred from the November meeting). 

	
	

	
	Cllr Pam Nelder advised no response to telephone calls made. The Clerk/RFO added that he had spoken to the person yesterday and advised to call him at 10.00am on Friday and would pass on the information to the Secretary, Van Centre.

	
	

	144/19
	Local Toilet Strategy Consultation, links: Policy Team, either by email: policyteam@caerphilly.gov.uk or by telephoning 01443 811368.

https://www.caerphilly.gov.uk/involved/Consultations/Local-toilet-strategy-consultation?lang=en-GB 

It was resolved to note.

	145/19
	Council’s Safeguarding Policy.

	
	

	
	It was resolved that the Clerk/RFO forward the document to members.

	
	

	146/19
	Draft MTFP Proposals for 2019/20 Subsidised Bus Service.

	
	

	
	Refers to the DWRCC area and noted.

	
	

	147/19
	Data Protection draft policies, to be “tabled”.

	
	

	
	It was resolved that the Clerk/RFO forward the document to members.

	
	

	148/19
	Items for the next agenda.

	
	

	
	Easter Event.

	
	Safeguarding and Data Protection Policies.

	
	Mornington Meadows Project presentation.

	
	Site meeting, Van Terrace.

	
	Policies.


Meeting closed at 7.40pm.
Signed:………………………….                                                              21st February, 2019.


